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The books you usually read are mostly harmless books.

This is not a harmless book, it is a dangerous book. It can do
you a lot of good, but to get to do you good it must first hurt you
a lot, because it will be you and from the first lines it will
force you to sacrifice parts of your personality, of your own
identity, to which you are now attached, but which constitute the
ballast that prevents you from flying higher.

The first painful truth is that being rich is not your right or
a matter of luck, but your duty.

Feeling rich, satisfied and serene is the duty of every good
citizen, who must set an example for his children and for the
community. Righteous moral behavior can and should be associated
with success in life, not poverty and hardship. Too often we see
examples of honest people living a disadvantaged life, thus
transmitting a corrupt message to the community: if you want to be
a decent person, the price to pay is the renunciation of something,
in particular you have to give up success and money.

Wealth should be considered a civic duty – like going to vote –
and therefore lived as such. Money must no longer represent a
desire that springs from greed, anxiety or a sense of emptiness,
but a duty that must be fulfilled by every good citizen for the
good of all. Money must therefore be moved from the sphere of
desire to the sphere of duty.

Money is only a means of achieving goals and at the same time a
side effect of having achieved certain goals. If you want a lot of
money, you don't have to play the lottery, online poker or look for
the "method to get fast earnings", as the mediocre citizen does,
but you have to set yourself big goals in your life. Those who feel
the duty to set themselves a goal out of the ordinary, it is right
that they earn figures out of the ordinary. If, on the other hand,
your goal is money itself, wealth – assuming you get it – will
bring you above all worries and fears, and the satisfactions will
remain partial and temporary.

When you come to understand how useless it is to be interested
in money and how important it is to first understand and then
constantly pursue your mission, then you will feel obliged to
increase your wealth, and you will do so with joy, because wealth
will allow you to better carry out this mission. Only those who
desire nothing for their ego can become the depository of large
amounts of money and dispenser of the riches of the universe.

Ask yourself if you are concerned about the needs of the world
or are absorbed in your personal problems, fears and desires. Many
want more wealth, a more comfortable car, and a bigger home, but
few ask themselves, "What have I come to do on this planet? What is
my mission?

What is my duty to the world?" This change of perspective makes
the difference between being rich or not being rich. This book will
also help you in the fundamental task of bringing your mission to
light.

Take for example the figure of the Vaishya, the merchant of the
Hindu tradition, whose duty was to accumulate wealth. He had to do
so not for his own sake, but to sustain the nation; he had to be
rich to meet any need of the society in which he was inserted.
There was never a lack of houses for the poor, housing for
travelers, hospitals for men and animals, temples for worship...
and all that was needed for a satisfactory national life. He
accumulated wealth for the common good, not for self-interest; just
as the Kshatriya became a skilled governor or a brave warrior not
because he desired personal power and greater enjoyment or because
he hated a particular enemy, but only to fulfill in a detached way
his duty to lead and defend the nation, so that the poor would feel
secure and the rich would not have the opportunity to
tyrannize.

Our aim must be to substitute duty for personal desire. Mediocre
man acts to satisfy his inferior nature, acts out of interest,
desire, fear or profit. He works to get the money necessary to
procure enjoyments (money for the holiday, for the gym, to take
"some satisfaction every now and then"), to gain power or much more
simply to try to survive in a dignified way until the day of his
death. The poor man does not know that there can be no dignity
without a purpose.

The mature man does not act because there is something for him
to gain in this world or in another, but because without his action
the world would cease! This man works because he feels it is his
responsibility that the wheel of life keeps spinning. He acts in
the world – and earns money – because that is how it must be done.
He feels part of an organism greater than himself, an evolving
humanity; an evolution that he himself can foster by carrying out
his mission with joy and conviction. He acts to carry out the
divine will in the cosmos and not to satisfy the childish desires
of a separate entity that believes itself independent of the whole.
This kind of man – this new man – focuses on seeking his own
mission, rather than seeking greater gain. He does not chase money
and does not expect money, but money will still be an inevitable
side effect.
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The choices you make every day –
especially if you are parents, educators, coaches, managers –
produce consequences not only on yourself, but generate impacts on
many other individuals and sometimes even on entire communities,
even if in most cases you are not aware of these consequences. When
you accept the mainstream modes of thought (the conditioned
thinking of the media and the masses), instead of supporting a
different way of thinking, you take it upon yourself to keep in a
state of sleep all those around you, especially the youngest, who
would instead be hungry for a new way of understanding reality,
where wealth and poverty take on different meanings.

  
Poverty is not a value. Poverty is a condition to be ashamed of
and to be repaired immediately. Obviously I am talking about a
constructive shame, which forces you to a courageous reaction.
Modern man is no longer ashamed of his poverty, on the contrary, he
shows it off as if it were a moral principle to boast of, helped in
this by the speeches of Pope Francis. The poor man is exhibited and
pitied on television in broadcasts that claim to illustrate "the
difficult reality of today". The interviewer plays on the viewer's
guilt, sending an insidious subliminal message: "The poor are not
poor because they are doing something wrong in the interpretation
of reality, but they are poor because an unjust society – of which
you, the spectator, are a part – keeps him in poverty."

  
I do not belong to the category of motivators, I am not an
expert in "law of attraction" nor do I deal with coaching; my
purpose is not money and I do not want it to be for you. In this
book I will not teach you to sell more, to be competitive or to
chase money. I will give you the means to transform you, so that
the money will come to you without you having to chase it, as a
spontaneous consequence of your radical change. Having long
realized that only the Self – the profound essence of the human
being – is real, while everything else is part of a holographic
illusion, my authentic purpose is to bring others to the same
realization, whatever the subject I deal with in my writings. A man
who knows who he is, is an invincible and successful man.

  
Wealth is only the consequence of having obtained progressive
expansions of consciousness. To the extent that, day after day, you
identify more and more with your authentic Self and open your Heart
to life, the change of consciousness that will take place in you
will be of such a nature that you will definitively solve your
difficulties with money and get all the money you need to carry out
your projects, but... above all... you will finally find out what
these projects are.

  
The times when the spiritually fulfilled one lives on a
mountain, dressed solely in a thong and drinking a bowl of milk a
day – in the style of Ramana Maharshi – are extinct forever. Those
who realize themselves today live in the city, use their
smartphones and carry out successful projects, financed thanks to
money. Freedom is not about where we live, how we dress or the job
we do, but about the state of consciousness we are in. I speak to
you of the possibility of being a citizen for good, free, rich, at
the service of humanity and spiritually realized.

  
In recent years, addressing the issue of money has ceased to be
an individual choice to turn into a social urgency that involves
more and more people. Sooner or later everyone will have to
confront their conception of wealth and, willy-nilly, they will be
called to radically modify it... if they want to survive. The
crisis that has been looming over our economy for years – and that
is far from coming to an end – performs exactly this function: to
wake up with a kick in the butt those who had fallen asleep in a
salaried job, those who felt safe at

  
the helm of their successful company or those who thought they
were entitled to a job just because they had graduated.

  
It is not acceptable for a civil society to continue to support
a conception of wealth that includes a sense of possession,
competitiveness and the fear of losing money. Precisely so that
this old vision can finally be put aside, existence is putting in
place the "perfect crisis", a plan that seems to have been studied
at the table with the aim of leading citizens to progressively lose
everything they have and become increasingly dependent on the
State. Whoever emerges from the crisis will be a new, free man,
with a new vision of money and life in general; the others... they
simply will not get out of the crisis.

  
Economic success, particularly in Italy – and even more so in
the circles of spirituality – is often seen as an unworthy,
ignoble, if not morally reprehensible goal. This is mainly due to
religious culture, which over the centuries has led millions of
people to believe that spirit and money could not coexist in the
same individual. If I can agree that attachment to money has
"diabolical" origins, I do not agree that money in itself
represents something diabolical, money being only the expression of
an energy that it is up to us to use correctly. With fire you can
heat or burn, the same you can do with money.

  
In the scale of my values, money does not even appear in the
first places, as the values that support my life and my work are
others: first of all, the discovery of who I really am, that is,
the expression of my authentic inner Self. Money is just the
consequence – an unsought-after side effect – of the work of inner
growth that I have carried out for decades. Money has long since
ceased to be something "mine" to become an energy that passes
through me, to the extent that I need it for my mission, day after
day. An energy that, paradoxically, began to flow freely since I
stopped wanting to gain control of it. Now money can come and go of
me without hindrance. I have more to think about.

  
The desire to obtain and control money, with the consequent
inevitable fear of losing it, constitute a brake on the flow of
money. Thinking often about money or worrying about its lack, will
not bring more. When the ego begins to let go, the energy of money
begins to flow.

  
Learning to make money honestly, manage it and share it are
aspects of a person's life that cannot fail to improve society as
well. Considering money as "a dirty thing" means that the very
people who would be morally and spiritually higher never have
enough money available to really change things in the world or even
within their families and acquaintances, while, at the same time,
the large amounts of money often remain firmly in the hands of
those who do not pursue either moral or spiritual goals.

  
Abandon selfishness that makes you say, "I have no money to help
others. I am just a good person who brings home his humble salary,
who does meditation every now and then, who does the separate
collection and never parks in the space reserved for the disabled.
Economic aid to the poorest must be given by the big multinationals
that own millions of euros and govern the world!" Abandon this evil
selfishness of yours and have the courage to become rich. Take
responsibility for wealth, instead of complaining about what the
rich do or don't do. Because being rich is your responsibility and
your duty.

  
In the universe of those who are rich and have learned to manage
their money well, there is the "rule of tithing", an unwritten rule
that invites you to pay ten percent of all that you earn to
charity. Wealth is a duty and this rule is part of the duties of
those who are rich. If you decide to continue reading this book,
you must commit now to donate ten percent of all that you earn to
charity, as early as the end of the current month. You will have to
do it even if today is the last day of the month. If you have
earned only 300 euros, you will have to donate 30; if you have
earned 10 000 euros, you will have to donate 1000. You are free to
choose the form yourself: you can give cash to a number of homeless
people you meet on the street or make a transfer to an organization
that builds water wells in Africa. Ideally, you would benefit
someone who doesn't even know who you are and can never thank you,
but I can understand how difficult this is in a society based on
visibility and traceability. Do your best. This means that by the
mere fact of having purchased this book, you will improve and the
world around you will improve. If you are not able to do this, even
if you are interested in my book anyway, it is you who do not
interest me, because I have great goals, and to achieve them I need
individuals with the Fire already lit.

  
And what are you doing? How many thousands of euros have you
invested this year in art, culture and research? How many playrooms
have you opened in your neighborhood? How many new water wells have
they built this year in Africa or India thanks to your money?
Nobody? And why? I know why: because you don't have a
well-established company, you're not a banker... you are not rich.
And you're not rich because you're more concerned about being able
to pay all your bills at the end of the month than about the
conservation status of your city's artistic heritage or what daily
water ration people can drink in some parts of the world. You are
not rich because your miserable daily worries prevent you from
opening your Heart and discovering your mission. Attachment to your
paid job takes you away from the courage needed to follow what you
are passionate about. Then start from today to behave according to
the ethics of wealth: donate 10% of what you earn.

  
Being locked in your room doing meditation and reading
spirituality books – while complaining about how the world is going
– is no longer enough, and it has never been enough. Here it is a
question of changing education by building the schools of the new
era, influencing politics, the economy, television, the internet
and the media in general. But to start self-sufficient communities,
build schools, open a successful newspaper, create a web

  
portal or a new mobile app, found a movement or even a party...
you need money, a lot of money. I want a world of rich, socially
influential and spiritually sensitive people at the same time. This
book is my contribution to the realization of this world.

  
Do your duty too.
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What exactly does it mean for you to be rich? Why do you want to be
rich? To get what? You want more money... Ok... but why do you want
more money? Unless you are a fetishist who experiences physical
enjoyment simply in accumulating banknotes, you are usually
attracted not so much to banknotes as to what wealth allows you to
do. So now let's try to give concrete answers, with the aim of
better understanding what you really want from wealth.
  

  
In the last twenty years, I have asked this question many times
to the people I met, in very different contexts, and the answers
have been more or less always the same. People crave wealth so
much, because from it they hope to get basically three things:

  
SAFETY

  
A high bank account allows you to feel more confident and more
confident about your family's well-being. In the beginning, money
allows you to do things that most people can no longer do: get
married, have children, buy a nice car, live in a nice apartment
and go on leisure trips. When you own larger amounts of money you
become more confident and you feel able to make new investments,
buy apartments or shares of growing companies, because you have, as
they say in Italy, "your back covered": even if a deal sometimes
fails, it is not so important, now your assets are so vast and so
diversified that nothing can put it in danger. This is the feeling
of security.

  
POWER

  
Money gives you the power to administer, decide, build... in a
word... make. Undoubtedly wealth makes you feel powerful, because
if you really have a lot of money you can influence the political
decisions of a state or even get into politics yourself and gain
even more power. If at a first level you can build around the
nation private schools alternative to the official ones or
self-sufficient communities, at an even higher level you can come
to influence the laws of that same nation.

  
FREEDOM

  
Wealth induces in people a feeling of greater freedom. "I would
feel freer, because I would be free to travel anywhere, buy what I
want and not ask anything of anyone," often say the people
interviewed on the subject, so undoubtedly a large amount of money
increases the amount of freedom perceived by the individual.

  
The other properties associated with wealth – stability,
tranquility, well-being, success, abundance – are actually
declinations of the first three: security, power and freedom. The
point is that, in truth, none of these characteristics —neither the
first three, nor the others — depend on your possessions, or on any
other external condition. Although it may seem the opposite, on
closer inspection wealth – and all the sensations associated with
it – it is an inner condition, a state of being, which can be
obtained regardless of the size of your bank account. I will tell
you more: it is the bank account that depends on the amount of
well-being you feel inside, and not vice versa. Clarifying this
point is indispensable in the construction of a wealth that
represents a lasting condition and not just a "flare-up" due to a
particular moment of grace or to "having inherited a fortune".

  
After establishing that it is not really money per se that
interests you, but all those feelings of fulfillment and power that
are connected to the fact of owning a large amount of money, then
you can ask yourself if it is possible to achieve the same results
(security, power, freedom) regardless of the amount of money
possessed. And the answer is yes. Your inner state can be changed
if you seriously engage in a path of transformation, a path that
aims to stabilize you in the presence here-and-now, awakening your
deepest interiority and opening your Heart to life. The inevitable
increase in the amount of goods possessed will then be a side
effect of your new inner state.

  
In practice, you have to overturn your way of reasoning: it is
not the bank account that makes you happy, satisfied and powerful,
but, on the contrary, it is the obtaining of these

  
inner states that makes your bank account rise. If this concept
is fixed within you, your life will be positively turned upside
down and you will serve as a living example to others, as the
majority of human beings still believe the opposite: they think
they will be happy when they become rich. People associate wealth
with objects, rather than a state. And in fact people who think in
this way are getting poorer and poorer.

  
It is not possible to obtain power, security and freedom in a
stable way, modifying only the external reality. It is not possible
to realize authentic wealth by acting on external events, as the
events that happen to you are only a consequence of who you are and
how you transform over time. It would therefore be like trying to
stretch your shadow or trying to comb the image you see in the
mirror... instead of combing yourself.

  
**

  
**

  
**

  
THE TALISMAN

  
All the benefits you think are associated with a large amount of
money can be summed up in one word: happiness. You want to be rich
because you actually want to be happier than you are now. If the
same feelings of tranquility, power, security, freedom, absence of
any worries, etc. could magically provide you with a talisman,
instead of having to own a large amount of banknotes, it would be
the same thing, because basically what really interests you is to
feel happy, in place with yourself and able to satisfy your
desires; you are not interested in money per se, as a physical
object.

  
In the common imagination money is associated with happiness, so
in order to get more happiness, try to earn a greater amount of
money, but in reality things do not work like this: I have met very
rich but unhappy people, full of anxieties, doubts and
dissatisfactions, with the same frequency with which I have met
poor and unhappy people. As we well know, as we all read the
newspapers, among those who are rich and famous, the use of drugs,
alcohol or psychotropic drugs is no less frequent than in the lower
classes.

  
It is therefore not fame and money that make a person happy and
satisfied with himself. If anything, it is the opposite: inner
fulfillment and happiness make a person rich also from a material
point of view, giving him all the money and power he needs to carry
out his projects. It may be a lot or a little, but if you live in
serenity you will always have what you need for your purposes. You
will no longer know the shortage.

  
You must find the magic talisman that allows you to become
happy, powerful, loving and self-confident. This talisman is within
you, indeed, it is what you really are as a human being, so if you
can identify with what you really are – and that is available to
you in a complete way even now – you can access an inexhaustible
source of abundance and happiness. This is not a philosophical
theory, but the testimony of those who succeeded before you. And
soon you will witness it too.

  
Discovering that this source of well-being is very close to you
and is always available to you, if on the one hand it certainly
makes you feel better, at the same time makes you restless, because
you begin to ask yourself: "So why do I not yet have access to this
source of well-being? It seems to me that it is so close ... how
unattainable!"

  
First point. First you need to know this information. The vast
majority of the inhabitants of this planet, in fact, do not know
what wealth and well-being are found within the human being. He
simply searches in the wrong places and, as a result, does not find
what he is looking for, or finds it but then fails to maintain it
for a sufficiently long period of time. He spends his life chasing
a mirage, with mixed results: sometimes he believes that his
efforts have been rewarded, sometimes he curses his life because he
has lost everything. People find it normal to live between ups and
downs, developing dependence on what happens outside of them. They
do not have their own inner center endowed with constant
serenity.

  
Point two. Even after having deeply understood that wealth is
not the result of some mental conviction, but of a profound inner
change, it is not said that this change will take place
immediately. Even if you have clearly realized that to see a
well-combed image in the mirror, it is necessary that you first
comb yourself – as what happens to the image is only the result of
what has first been modified in you – it is not said, however, that
you are able to comb your hair correctly right away. Until you
learn to comb your hair well, the result in the mirror will never
be as you want it to be.

  
In other words, I am telling you that the talisman corresponds
to the rediscovery of your true Self and the opening of the Heart,
but these two phenomena occur, as a rule, progressively, in the
course of a journey of inner growth that can last years. The good
news is that you don't have to wait until the end of the path to
see tangible results, as from the moment you start working on
yourself, changes begin to occur, first internally – in the way you
think and in the emotions you feel about money – and then
externally, in the events that happen to you and in the people you
meet. The present book has the very purpose of leading you by the
hand into this work of transformation.
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